
OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA
Notice is hereby given that the Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin will

hold a regular Public Works Meeting as indicated on the date, time and location given below.

Meeting of the:
Date /Time:
Location:

Members:

Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton

Tuesday , July 19, 2016 at 6:00 pm

Hall of Fame Room, 381 E. Main St, Stoughton, WI 53589

Sid Boersma, Kathleen Johnson, Tom Majewski - Chair, Pat O’Connor, Mayor Donna Olson

Item # CALL TO ORDER
1. Communications :
2. Reports: Activity, Street Opening, Yardwaste

Item # OLD BUSINESS

Item # NEW BUSINESS
4. Approve Minutes of June 21, 2016
5 Pond Maintenance Policy
6. Snow Plow Options
7. Discussion -Street Right -of-Way Minimums
8. Discussion -East Main St Tree Planting
9. Future Agenda Items:

ADJOURNMENT

cc: Council Members, City Leadership Team, City Attorney Matthew P. Dregne,
Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, City Clerk Lana Kropf, Tim Onsager
Stoughton School District, Deb Blaney, Bill Livick Oregon Observer, Stoughton Newspaper/WI
State Journal/Capital Times

NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE CITY COUNCIL

NOTE: For security reasons, the front doors of the City Hall Building (including the elevator door)
will be locked after 4:30 p.m. If you need to enter City Hall after that time, please use the Fifth
Street entrance or if you are physically challenged and are in need of assistance, please call 873-
6677 prior to 4:30 p.m.
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Activity Report
Department of Public Works


Parks and Streets
June 2016


Depending on the weather for the day, crews have been busy performing the following tasks
during the month of May:


Streets
- Crews have ground 55 stumps throughout the community.


- Removed 8 trees.


- Trimmed multiple trees.


- Crews participated in Confined Space, Bloodborne Pathogens, Workzone Safety, and Chainsaw


- The street sweepers have been out and have achieved the goal of sweeping the entire city in a month’s


time. The downtown still gets swept every Friday morning.


- Crews have been out with the spray patcher as much as possible to repair roadways.


- Crews have helped with fair preparation by trimming trees on Riverside and cleaning out the Yahara


River shoreline in this area to expose the beautiful river scape.


- Crews have hauled several loads of yard waste to the yard waste site.


- Crews hauled multiple loads of street sweeping to the landfill.


- Crews hauled chips from Racetrack Park to Troutman Family Farm to be


- Greenways have been all mowed once.


- Crews performed diggers locates on storm water infrastructure


- The administrative assistant has been busy with day to day operations and helping me with various


questions that I have had.


- We have been putting together the CIP budgets and working on other budget related items.


Parks
- John has been working on getting Troll Beach back together after incident.


- Parks seasonal staff is working on mowing and trimming all parks at least once per week.


- Parks staff continues to prepare ball fields for play and shelters for rental.


- Crews trimmed an easement south of Racetrack Park
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Other Routine Tasks


- Crews dumped trash barrels downtown and in the cemeteries, located cemetery plots, water levels at


the dam were monitored and the dam was adjusted accordingly.


Respectfully Submitted,


Brett Hebert
Director of Public Works







2016 Street Opening Permits


# Street Name Block
Date


Opened By Amt Paid
Date Paid


Contact Phone
Reason For Opening


Date


Closed


Statu


s #


1 Fourth St, S 1016 1/18/16 Alliant 125.00$ Pat Mueller 877-1641 replace leaking gas service 1/18/16 3


2 Jefferson St E 101 1/21/16 Alliant 50.00$ Pat Mueller 877-1641 retire gas service 1/21/16 3


3 Jefferson St W 149 1/21/16 Alliant 125.00$ Pat Mueller 877-1641 retire gas service 1/21/16 3,4


4 Jefferson St E 201 2/19/16 A T & T 125.00$ Jeffrey Gartland 252-2448


place cable from manhole to


owners property 5/1/16 3


5 Johnson St 635 1/29/16 Sto Util 125.00$ Martin Seffens 873-3379 repair water main break 1/29/16 2


6 Wilson St, W 209 1/31/16 Sto Util 125.00$ Martin Seffens 873-3379 reapir water main break 1/31/16 2


7 Giles St 1224 1/22/16 Sto Util 125.00$ Martin Seffens 873-3379 reapir water main 1/22/16 2


8 South St E, 621 3/16/16 Midwet Tree 50.00$ 3/10/16 Charter 373-7538 boring under E south St 3/31/16 3


9 Monroe St, S 209 3/28/16 A T & T 50.00$ Brian Scholz 282-6899 replace pole 5/1/16 5


10 Lincoln Ave 2301 3/30/16 WPL 50.00$ 3/25/16 Elizabeth Bass 328-5323 new gas service 5/31/16 3


11 Jefferson St 101 4/11/16 Vogel Bro. 125.00$ 3/30/16 Rich Stoffels 663-8983 cap off water line 5/31/16 5


12 Jeferson St 149 4/11/16 Vogel Bro. 125.00$ 3/30/16 Rich Stoffels 663-8983 cap off water line 5/31/16 5


13 Jefferson St (Rotary Park) 4/1/16 Rotary N/C Marty Lamers 573-5854 electrical plug for park 4/29/16


14 Jackson St 716 4/7/16 Pertzborn Plumb 50.00$ 4/7/16 Otto Muehlenberg 256-3900 replace lead water ser. 4/14/16 1


15 Van Buren S 400 4/18/16 Todd Nelson 375.00$ 4/18/16 Todd Nelson 669-1554 water & sewer connections 4/13/16


16 RaceTrack Rd 4/11/16 Alliant 50.00$ 4/12/16 Barry Lindau 516-4592 bore pit - gas tie in 5/13/16


17 Dunkirk Ave 804 4/14/16 Pertzborn Plumb 50.00$ 4/14/16 Otto Muehlenberg 256-3900 repair collapsed sewer lateral 4/14/16


18


Franklin St N, Morris St N,


Henry St N, Ridge St &


Giles St 5/16/16 Alliant Barry Lindau 516-4592 bore pit & gas tie in 8/16/16


19 Washington St, E 102 5/4/16 HJ Pertzborn 50.00$ 5/5/16 Otto Muehlenberg 256-3900 replace leaking water service 5/4/16


20 Van Buren S (Main to Jackson) 5/16/16 Forest Lands. N/C Jason Forest 920-648-8704 street construction 8/31/16


21 Wilson & Clyde Sts 6/15/16 Forest Lands. N/C Jason Forest 920-648-0704 street construction 9/31/16


22 Van Buren St to Clyde St 5/23/16 Alliant Barry Lindau 516-4592 gas main tie in's 7/29/16


23 Page St, S 105 5/24/16 HJ Pertzborn 150.00$ 5/24/16 Otto Muehlenberg 256-3900 install sewer lateral 5/27/16


24 Forrest St, S 321 6/13/16 A T & T 175.00$ 6/1/16 Brian Scholz 282-6899 to place A T & T conduit 12/30/16


25 Main St, W 1115 5/30/16 Alliant Pat Mueller 877-1641 install gas service 6/3/16


26 Main St, W & Van Buren, S 6/6/16 Alliant Barry Lindau 516-4592 bore & gas main tie in 9/6/16


27 Hamilton St 5/31/16 Alliant Barry Lindau 516-4592 bore & gas main tie in 7/31/16


28 Park & Henry Inter 6/7/16 Sto Util Scott Gunsolus 873-3379 repair valve box 6/7/16


1=OK, 2=Sawcut, 3=Terrace, 4=Other, 5=Not Completed







2016 Street Opening Permits


# Street Name Block
Date


Opened By Amt Paid
Date Paid


Contact Phone
Reason For Opening


Date


Closed


Statu


s #


29 Park & Morris Inter 6/7/16 Sto. Util Kent Thompson 877-7430 repair valve box


30 Hwy 51 1720 7/15/16 A T & T Chuck Shoemaker 414-616-8734 boring for fiber optic cable 7/25/16


31 Harrison St, N 118 6/20/16 Haugen Exc. 50.00$ 6/20/16 Kenneth Haugen 205-0238 repair sewer line 6/24/16


32 Van Buren S & Main St W 6/6/16 Alliant 175.00$ Barry Lindau 516-4592 bore pit & gas main tie in 9/6/16


33 Van Buren & Hamilton SE Corner 7/5/16 A T & T Carol Anason 252-2385 adjust MCD pack -conflict 7/11/16


34 Jackson/Johnson Sts inter 6/18/16 Sto Util Martin Seffens leaking valve 6/20/16


35 Ridge St 1116 7/13/16 Terry Kahl Plumb 125.00$ 7/12/16 Terry Kahl 873-7651 repair collapsed sewer line 7/13/16


1=Ok, 2=Sawcut, 3=Terrace, 4=Other & 5=Not Complete







2016 June Yard Waste Report


June


Day of Week Users


Tues. 491


Thurs. 492


Sat. 477


Total: 1460


June


Day of Week # Bags


Tues. 1778


Thurs. 1878


Sat. 1176


Total: 4832
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Public Works Committee
Tuesday, June 21, 2016 @ 7:10 PM
Fire Dept Training Room – 401 E Main St.


Members Present: Alderpersons Tom Majewski, Sid Boersma and Pat O’Connor


Absent/Excused: Mayor Donna Olson


Absent: Kathleen Johnson.


Staff: Director of Public Works Brett Hebert, Planning Director Rodney Scheel and Vickie Erdahl


Guests: John Udstuen


Call to Order: Hebert called the meeting to order


1) Communications: Hebert stated he has been here for 1 ½ months and the Street Dept
Crew & Rodney Scheel have been excellent in helping him to get on aboard with all aspects of
the job. Hebert has been looking at how the Street Dept. operates and how to move forward
for the future.


Boersma informed Hebert that he has received positive feedback on how he is doing.


Hebert stated: 1) the yard waste contract for tub grinding has been completed and the
company will be in to grind in the next several weeks. 2) Hebert met with John Neal regarding
the Eastwood Estates Pond issues stating that the pond was going to be treated chemically
(Cutrine) by a licensed aquatic biologist. Majewski questioned who was paying for this –
Hebert stated the city would be paying and that he was following the Stormwater Pond
Maintenance Policy. The only billed paid at this time was for a DNR permit. Majewski didn’t
think chemicals were included in the policy and, if so, the policy may need to be revised.


Majewski would like this to be discussed at the July meeting.


2) Activity Reports: Hebert reported that crews have:


- Crews have been out grinding stumps. We will be forced to rent a larger stump grinder to


grind stumps that are larger in diameter. This will prove to be more efficient and will save


valuable staff time in the long run.


- The City Forester has treated 88 ash trees with TreeAzin to help prevent the spread and


ultimate demise of the ash trees. Efficacy of the treatment will be monitored going forward.


- The street sweepers have been out and have achieved the goal of sweeping the entire city


in a month’s time. The downtown still gets swept every Friday morning.


- Crews have been out with the spray patcher and hot box as much as possible to repair


roadways. We have taken a more strategic approach to patching in targeted areas and


recording progress on a shared map for all the operators to see what locations have been


patched.


- Crews were busy helping with Syttende Mai setup and cleanup.


- Crews have hauled several loads of yard waste to the yard waste site.


- Crews hauled multiple loads of street sweeping to the landfill.


- Staff assembled and installed four new solar crosswalk signs and made other sign related


repairs throughout the community.


- All greenways were mowed for the first time in early June.







- Crews have done some trimming of hedged at both Wheeler Prairie and Riverside


Cemetery’s


- Plumbing has been moved in the fountain at Riverside Cemetery to allow staff to perform


maintenance on the pump without going into a confined space. We are currently soliciting


quotes to have it sand blasted and ultimately painted.


- The administrative assistant has been busy with day to day operations and helping me with


various questions that I have had.


Parks
- Parks staff has worked diligently to get Troll Beach ready for the summer season.


- Parks seasonal staff is working on mowing and trimming all parks at least once per week.


Staff is catching up on trimming of the parks as we now have all seasonal on board as of


May 23rd.


Old Business:


3) Discussion on Succession Plan for Wood Lot in Lowell Park along Milwaukee St:
Hebert addressed the committee by stating the plan the Urban Forester suggested after a
discussion with the Tree Commission. Hebert did visit the site; 2) there are multiple leaning
trees over the play ground area that need to be addressed sooner than later, 3) trails should
be blocked off, 3) we need to determine what the entire area includes as the Forester stated
that this area is in a flood plain. Hebert also stated that the Street Dept is under staffed to
handle the issues with trees in a timely manner.


Majewski stated that the neighbors in the defined are should be included in the discussion as
to what happens to the park.


Motioned by Majewski, seconded by Boersma to direct staff to set up a joint meeting
between Public Works, Tree Commission and Parks & Recreation to be held with the
Public Works meeting on Tuesday, August 16, 2016. Carried 3-0.


4) Emerald Ash Borer Update: Hebert informed the committee that a draft template was used
from Beloit and is in progress and when completed an R.F.P. will be sent out. Costs per tree
will depend on where the trees are located – parkrow vs. park. The rough estimate is $900.00
per tree for removal and hauling of waste. Replanting has not been included which Majewski
ask for that pricing to be included.


The plan is to try to remove the trees in a two year time frame but it’s very possible it will take
longer. The costs will continue to rise the longer the trees are not dealt with.


The arborist just completed injecting 88 trees that were treated two years ago are not currently
infected. Several of the treated trees were infected and were removed.


New Business:


5) Approve May 3, 2016 Meeting Minutes: Motion by Boersma seconded by O’Connor to
approve minutes. Motion carried 3-0.







6) Staffing – Advertising to Hire a New Streets Supervisor: Hebert stated that the title
change to Public Works Street Supervisor was approved and that the position is now being
advertised and open until July 6th then anticipates interviewing the week of July 13th. The
Human Resources Director informed Hebert that several applications have already been
received.


7) 2016 Street Pulverization Projects – Local Road Improvement Program; Industrial
Circle, Kings Lynn, Chapin, Brewer Ct and King St: Scheel stated that the pulverization
project is going very well with Industrial Circle, Brewer Ct and Chapin which also had funding
from the LRIP. Kings Lynn’s curb & gutter has started but Kings Lynn will be done in two
phases. The project is slated to be completed by August 6th with the paving starting two prior.


8) Street Reconstruction Update – Van Buren, Wilson, and Clyde: Scheel stated that two
crews have been working on this project – one on Van Buren & Wilson and one on Clyde St.
Both crews are staying on schedule except for when Alliant & A T & T slow them down when
they do not complete their work as scheduled.


The complaints from the residents have been minimal considering the scope of this project
and no delays in trash pickup.


Currently the water mains are being done on Clyde St moving east to west. There is a
resident on Clyde St that Scheel is working with on their retaining wall issue.


A question was asked about when the block on Jackson St was going to be done. The
company doing the work is trying at this point to keep the traffic flowing on the East /West Sts
involved so will do Jackson St when the North/South St can remain open for traffic.


9) Urban Forest Work Order Back Log: Hebert reported that any work involving trees is back
logged and presented a chart that included numbers and percentages. Hebert stated with the
current amount of staff and limited funds for contracting work out the department cannot keep
up with the demand. It’s a matter of doing one task or the other. Hebert suggested hiring more
staff to actually have a tree crew, put more money in the budget for staff /contracting or
changes to the level of service.


10) Van Buren Street Reconstruction Billing Structure: Majewski asked that this item be
placed on the agenda after being questioned about re-grading a street during construction and
wanted some explanation on how it is determined what funds come out the Stormwater Fund.
Scheel explained the stormwater fund covers inlets & excavation and that grading of the
street/curb & gutter is to make sure there is positive drainage to keep the street from
deteriorating.


11) Future Agenda Items: E Main St Tree Planting, Pond Maintenance Policy. Street Right-of-
Way minimums


Moved by Boersma seconded by O’Connor to adjourn the meeting at 8:25 pm. Motion
carried 3-0. Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl Administrative Assistant – 6/--/2016








Date: 7-13-16


To: Public Works Committee


From: Brett Hebert, Director of Public Works


Subject: Pond Maintenance


Committee Members,


At the last Public Works Committee meeting in July, when updating the committee on different
projects we were working on, the subject of pond maintenance came up. I told the committee
that I was working with Aquatic Biologists to treat the filamentous algae in the Eastwood Pond.
The committee did not seem supportive of Public Works treating the pond due to cost and
environmental concerns.


I would like to know from the committee what the expectation is for how we maintain the pond
beyond what is stated in the City of Stoughton General Maintenance Plan for Stormwater
Ponds and Greenways adopted on July 28, 2015. I fully understand that it is my responsibility
to maintain the functionality of the pond that is outlined in the plan. However, the current plan
does not discuss treatment of algae and other plant growth.


If the committee, and ultimately the council, would like to consider other options that can help
to control algae growth other than, or in conjunction with, chemical control, please let me know.
I have outlined some options recommended in an article from Penn State University related to
Filamentous Algae (1). The options are outlined below:


Nutrient Control is an alternative to the use of chemical treatment. Creating a twenty (20) to
thirty (30) foot buffer around the pond that is designated as a no mow and no fertilizer zone.
This will help to reduce nutrients at the source.


Water additives are also sold to reduce algae growth. These products usually contain bacteria
and/or enzymes that reduce algae growth by consuming nutrients in the pond water. Results
from the use of these additives have been inconsistent and they are costly to use on larger
ponds. Additives are more often used in conjunction with other control methods to increase
effectiveness. These products should not be used in a pond or lake with an overflow of water.


Aeration can be used as a mechanical approach to control algae growth. Adding oxygen to
the bottom layers of the pond can encourage phosphorous to bind within pond sediments. This
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prevents phosphorous from becoming available within the water column for algae use and
growth. While aeration may have some impact on filamentous algae growth, it is generally
more suited to controlling planktonic algae, which are tiny floating algae cells.


Chemical Controls, when used according to the label instructions, aquatic herbicides can be
safe and effective management tools. They are costly to implement if a certified applicator
must be contracted to treat the pond. Also, it is best to treat filamentous algae early in the
summer when they first appear on the pond bottom and before they form large floating mats.
This will reduce the amount of plant material that must be killed and, thus, reduce the chance
of a fish kill due to low dissolved oxygen from decaying algae.


Many ponds suffer from filamentous algae problems. Where possible, you should strive to
reduce nutrients entering the pond to prevent or reduce excessive algae growth. Chemical
treatments… .usually must be repeated annually or even multiple times per year to keep algae
under control.


Please provide me with direction as to the extent we want to maintain our ponds. I will
certainly do everything within my power to carry out the directive of the council, who ultimately
speak for the community at large.


Respectfully,


Brett Hebert
Director of Public Works


(1) http://extension.psu.edu/natural-resources/water/ponds/pond-management/aquatic-
plants/filamentous-algae







City of Stoughton


General Maintenance Plan


for


Stormwater Ponds & Greenways


Adopted: July 28, 2015







As of July 2015, the City of Stoughton has an inventory of 9 retention/detention ponds and 11


greenways systems that manage the stormwater for the city.


The city is committed to the maintenance and mowing of city stormwater facilities in an


appropriate and serviceable manner, while providing these services at an economical cost.


Establishing what level of maintenance or mowing meets the expectations of the public is an


important component of any guideline. A maintenance plan that sets forth general guidelines


as to the appropriate mowing level can provide city staff with the necessary guidance and help


to address concerns the public may have.


This maintenance plan must reflect the different nature and uses of the ponds and greenways.


In this plan, retention ponds wet & dry, and greenways are placed into a particular category


based on the areas nature and use, the general public’s expectations, and necessary safety


requirements. A reasonable mowing rate and method is outlined for each category.


Category 1: Greenway Maintenance


 Greenways are mowed monthly* with a rough cut mower at 6 inches in height between
May and October. (*greenway between Jackson St-Kings Lynn Rd-Kensington Sq is
mowed weekly with trim mower)


 Trimming and removal of woody plants around inlet & outlet pipes, and railings will
occur as needed. If any chemicals are needed to control invasive weeds/plants (garlic
mustard, Canadian thistle, etc), Aquatic safe products will be used (Aqua-Neat, etc).


 Sediment removal as needed (good street sweeping program and strict erosion control
for developments/construction projects assist with limiting amount of sediment
reaching greenways)


 Litter cleanup around inlet/outlet pipes will be checked after major rainfall events


Category 2: Dry Ponds Maintenance (Detention Ponds)


 Dry ponds normally hold water for less than 48 hours. These stormwater facilities are


mowed 3 times with a rough cut mower at 6 inches in height between May and


October. Depending on type of plants in detention basin, basins may not be mowed at


these facilities


 Trimming and removal of woody plants around inlet & outlet pipes will occur as needed.


If any chemicals are needed to control invasive weeds/plants (garlic mustard, Canadian


Thistle, etc), Aquatic safe products will be used (Aqua-Neat, etc).


 Sediment removal as needed.


 Litter cleanup around inlet/outlet pipes is checked after every major rainfall event


 Checking for any washouts and deficiencies will occur after major rainfall events







Category 3: Wet Pond Maintenance (Retention Ponds)


 Wet ponds will have a 5 foot to 25 foot buffer designated as a “no-mow” zone. Mowing


will occur 3 times per season for areas outside buffer zone with rough cut mower set at


6 inches.


 Trimming and removal of woody plants around inlet & outlet pipes will occur as needed.


If any chemicals are needed to control invasive weeds/plants (garlic mustard, Canadian


Thistle, etc), Aquatic safe products will be used (Aqua-Neat, etc).


 Based on the individual characteristic or purpose of the pond, sediment removal may occur if
the stormwater facility is not functioning as intended. At this time, the city may also want to
consider re-designing the pond if it will improve stormwater control.


 Litter cleanup around inlet/outlet pipes is checked after every major rainfall event


 Checking for any washouts and deficiencies will occur after major rainfall events


The level of maintenance described above are advisory only, and are subject to change by the


Street & Parks Department based upon weather conditions, usage issues, and allocated


resources. Specific management plans may be developed for individual properties or areas;


however, they should generally be consistent with the maintenance prescribed herein.











Public Works Committee
Monday, June 15, 2015 @ 6:00 PM
Hall of Fame Room @ City Hall – 381 E Main St


Members Present: Alderpersons Tom Majewski, Tom Selsor, Paul Lawrence and Mayor Olson


Absent & Excused: Sid Boersma


Staff: Planning & Development Director Rodney Scheel, Street Superintendent Karl Manthe, and
Street Department Secretary Vickie Erdahl


Guests: Scott Wegner Fire Dept, AJ Gillingham Human Resources, Cindy McGlynn Senior
Center, Richard McDonald Sto. Library, Alderperson Mike Engelberger, Curt Hellmer, Tom
Christian, John Neal, Ted Tobie


Call to Order: Manthe called the meeting to order at 6:10pm


1) Elect Chair: Motion was made to nominate Tom Majewski. Motion carried 3-0 with Mayor
voting.


2) Elect Vice-Chair: Motion was made to nominate Tom Selsor. Motion carried 3-0 with
Mayor voting.


3) Communications: 1) Manthe stated that the Turf Management Treatments would begin
shortly in the parks with a delay in spraying Rotary Park. The parks are posted on the web with
the scheduling pending. This is the third year Tru Green will be doing the treatments. This year
at Race Track Park there is a project going on with UW-Madison. The park will be divided into
the four ball fields – 1) nothing will be done, 2) organic product will be used, 3) one field the
usual spraying/treating will be done and 4) UW will use their product. When completed, a
report will be done on the findings. 2) Street construction projects will be starting the week of
June 22 beginning with the alley. Letters are being sent out which include a contact person
and phone number for questions and concerns.


4) Activity Reports: (Manthe reported)


 May was very busy for the Streets & Parks Department as everything is in full swing.
 Street sweepers were out sweeping city streets in the downtown area, Parade and Run routes


for Syttende Mai Festival to help spruce up the city. Crews also haul sweepings to Dane
County Landfill.


 Other tasks performed by crews for Syttende Mai included; putting flags up, setting up
barricades and cones for run and parades, programming and setting out message boards,
painting finish line for run, sweeping streets downtown all weekend, setting out trash barrels
and cleanup on Monday morning.


 Second brush collection for season was week of May 4th. Crews hauled 51 large truckloads
of brush to yard waste site. Next brush collection will be week of October 5th


 Yard waste site has been very busy this spring with the grass growing quickly and spring
cleanup. For the year, 649 (303 new permits for May) permits have been sold to city
residents and 109 (53 new permits for May) permits issued to Dunkirk Township resident.


 Crews watered the 41 trees planted earlier in the month by the contractor.
 Crews continue to patch streets throughout the city. Still using cold patch and will soon


change over to spray patching.
 Construction projects for Washington Street & Fifth Street and the South Alley should start


in early June and be completed by mid September.
 First mowing of city greenways was completed. Street Department has 12 retention


ponds/greenways that get mowed monthly. There is also a few that get mowed weekly by
Parks Department crews.







 Crews trimmed weeds and Japanese Knotweed from dead-ends and along
streams/greenways. Knotweed was sprayed to prevent grow back.


 Street crews installed some “No Parking” signs in the area of Stoughton Hospital to assist
with Hospital construction project, “No Parking Here to Corner” in the downtown area
where motorists have been parking illegally.


 Fleet Maintenance Manager continues to maintain city wide fleet. All summer equipment is
ready to go and has been placed in service. Fleet Manager has been working on Street,
Parks, Police, and Fire Fleet performing preventive maintenance.


 The Parks Department has been busy getting all the parks ready for the season. Crews have
also started getting Troll Beach ready for the opening. The swimming facility is drained and
new sand is brought in. Crews will start filling the swimming facility the first of June. Other
tasks completed during the month include ball diamond improvements, mowing parks, park
cleanup, and weed assessments.


 Other routine tasks completed during the month include; dumping trash barrels downtown
and cemeteries, cleaning fleet and garage, check traffic signals, check flags downtown,
monitor water levels at Fourth Street Dam, garage safety inspections (fire extinguishers, eye
wash stations, exit lights, fall protection).


 Construction season is about to start, so please slow down and watch for workers.


Manthe stated that it has also been extremely busy with street openings & the yard waste site.


Old Business:


5) Discussion & Recommendation of Building Use Policy: Scheel pointed out to the
committee that there was no user fee schedule during business hours and there is one for
after hours – that the fees should be the same for outside users. Mayor Olson commented
that some of this discussion started when the Fire Dept couldn’t use its own facility for training
as it was booked up into the future. The city should have primary use of their buildings and
other companies can rent rooms from other facilities in the city. Other issues were the use of
the city equipment while using the room, wear & tear on the facility itself and security in the
building especially if no city staff is on site. Liability issues should be discussed with risk
management.


Majewski asked if groups can be cancelled out if necessary and the answer is yes. Also how
do other cities handle this situation? This was looked into and fees are charged for rooms.


Lawrence being new to the committee asked if he could have more time to review the draft of
the policy.


New Business:


6) Approve April 20, 2015 Meeting Minutes: Motion by Selsor seconded by Lawrence to
approve minutes. Motion carried 4-0. With the Mayor voting yes.


7) Set Meeting Date & Time for Future Public Works Meetings: Meetings will remain on the
third Tuesday of each month at 6:00 PM.


8) Maintenance Issues of Water Detention Pond – behind Eastwood Estates: Lawrence
requested this item to be placed on the agenda after meeting with the condo association and







discussing their concerns with the condition of the pond and what level of maintenance should
the pond receive. This pond is located near the west end of the dead end of Eastwood Drive
near the wetlands.


Attending the meeting were four board members - multiple members were for building and
grounds. John Neal: President of the condo association presented a time lapse slide show of
how the pond has looked since 2008 to present. The association is concerned with the
deterioration and all the algae now present on the pond. Also presented was information from
the DNR website and meetings with the DNR.


Manthe met with Mr. Neal to discuss the pond. At that time a company “Greenscapes” was
hired to cut out the cat tails surrounding the pond. The contractor obtained the permit to spray
cattails. City has been applying Muck Away and Pond Clear (permit not needed because they
are natural bacteria products). Manthe stated that this is the only pond where chemicals are
used and that the algae is not harmful – just unpleasant but may be good for the habitat in the
pond. Over the years Manthe has worked with Mr. Neal trying several different approaches to
handling the different issues each time surrounding the pond.


Majewski feels that chemicals are only treating a symptom - ponds / lakes simply go through
cycles as they mature. Also the designs were different back when this pond started and can’t
be compared with newer ones that were engineered differently when they were designed.


Neal stated that the chemicals used were not successful and were never shown to work in
studies that he read. He also stated that Greenspace didn’t even follow their own specs and
did not complete the work as they never returned to clean up the cat tails. He stated that the
DNR recommends a product know as “Cutrine Plus” and would like to see this product used
along with cutting the cat tails below the water or perhaps dredging the pond. He feels these
are easy to do solutions. Neal also questioned where the monies are being spent that are in
the budget for stormwater and that the city is responsible for this pond.


Manthe said dredging would have to be contracted out as the city does not have proper
equipment to it. Dredging would be very expensive option as the materials would have to be
hauled away. Majewski also feels dredging is too expensive and the city should continue with
manual cutting of cat tails with chemical treating being the last resort for an aquatic site.


Scheel stated there are limited funds for the maintenance of ponds thorough out the city.


Selsor directed staff and Mr. Neal to draft a proposal plan on how to approach the
maintenance of this pond for discussion at July Public Works meeting.


9) Library Exterior Maintenance: Majewski requested this item to be placed on the agenda as
several people had inquired about maintenance issues and concern for the safety on the ____
accessible ramp. Scheel stated that the issue had been brought to his attention and was
concerned about the integrity of the ramp and railing. Scheel has made contact with the Joe
Daniels Construction Co that is doing work on the library on the second floor to review the site.
If necessary a change order will be done to the re-model project to accommodate the ramp
repair. Scheel will also look into window cleaning for the building.


10) Future Agenda Items: Street Light – Franklin St Parking Lot, Eastwood Estates Condo Pond


Moved by Lawrence seconded by Selsor to adjourn the meeting at 7:32 pm. Motion
carried 3-0. Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl, Admin. Asst. 6/17/15







Public Works Committee
Tuesday, July 21, 2015 @ 6:00 PM
Hall of Fame Room @ City Hall – 381 E Main St


Members Present: Alderpersons Tom Majewski, Tom Selsor, Paul Lawrence, Sid Boersma and
Mayor Olson


Absent & Excused:


Staff: Planning & Development Director Rodney Scheel, Street Superintendent Karl Manthe, and
Street Department Secretary Vickie Erdahl


Guests: Keith Wise Stoughton Trailers, Scott Wegner Fire Dept, Cindy McGlynn Senior Center,
Alderperson Mike Engelberger, Tom Christian, John Neal, and Brad Eneix


Call to Order: Majewski called the meeting to order at 7:20 pm


1) Communications: 1) Manthe stated that the street department has employees helping with
the Columbus, WI storm cleanup 2) Selsor state that someone had fallen at the Catfish Music
Festival and wanted the sidewalk (by Fire Station) checked and repaired 3) At the gazebo at
Rotary Park a chain was broken and needs to be repaired


2) Activity Reports: (Manthe reported that the E Washington St road construction started later
than anticipated. Boersma asked about no parking restrictions near the First Lutheran Church.
Manthe will check out.


 Street crews were busy with many urban forestry projects; crews removed 21 trees,
trimmed 2 trees, injected 48 trees for Emerald Ash Borer (EAB), and grinded out 14
stumps.


 Street crews have been out patching streets throughout the city. Crews have switched over
to spray patch for summer.


 Yard waste site has been very busy this year with plenty of rain and sunshine to help grass
grow. For the year, 777 (128 new permits for June) permits have been sold to city residents
and 123 (14 new permits for June) permits issued to Dunkirk Township resident.


 Still seeing residents placing brush out for collection. The city provides no curbside brush
collection again until October. If you see any neighbors or friends, please let them know.
Brush can be taken to the yard waste site at 1051 Collins Road.


 Second round of mowing city greenways was completed. Street Department has 12
retention ponds/greenways that get mowed monthly. There is also a few that get mowed
weekly by Parks Department crews. Street crews followed up behind mower with trimming
around railings, outlet and inlet pipes.


 Street crews completed inventory of street signs to check for faded signs, leaning signs,
and any other maintenance issues. Sign inventory and inspection is required by Manual on
Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD). Crews also installed some new signs
throughout the city.


 Street crews continue to sweep downtown corridor and arterial streets every Friday
mornings during summer months.


 Administrative Assistant is busy keeping inventories current for cemetery, trees and signs,
processing invoices, tracking yardwaste permits, sales, and usage, computerizing
employee timesheets, and addressing customer inquiries.


 Supervisors and Fleet Manager have been working on equipment replacements, building
improvements, capital outlay items, and 5 year street construction and preventive
maintenance schedule for budget and CIP.


 Fleet Maintenance Manager continues to maintain city wide fleet to make sure it is available
for daily tasks. Fleet Manager has also been working on EMS, Police, and Fire Fleet
performing preventive maintenance.







 The Parks Department is in full swing and has been performing these daily tasks; park
cleanup, diamond prep and improvements, shelter cleaning, mowing and trimming parks
and city properties, playground inspections and repairs, completing Troll Beach tasks for
opening. Trail maintenance will start soon.


 Other routine tasks completed during the month include; dumping trash barrels downtown
and cemeteries, cleaning fleet and garage, check traffic signals, check flags downtown,
monitor water levels at Fourth Street Dam, garage safety inspections (fire extinguishers,
eye wash stations, exit lights, fall protection).


New Business:


6) Request from Stoughton Trailers to Install Street Light in Franklin Street Parking Lot:
Manthe stated that Stoughton Trailers had requested Stoughton Utilities to put in a new street
light between S Academy Street and S Franklin Street. Stoughton Utilities reviewed the
request and forwarded to Public Works for review.


Stoughton Utilities estimate of costs anticipated: $1,546.16 for installation and a monthly
charge of approximately $5.00 and also suggested that LED lighting be used.


Currently there is a street light located in the area but little light goes to the parking lot area
which is used primarily by Stoughton Trailers employees. Stoughton Trailers has safety and
security issues and are also installing additional lighting to their building.


Majewski asked for Scheel’s opinion and he stated that the parking lot is exempt from the city
lighting policy.


Majewski stated that he had lighting “pollution” concerns for the residents in the area and
suggested that the residents be notified and have a chance to respond. Mr. Wise from
Stoughton Trailers stated that the light would be mainly for winter hours. A suggestion made -
what about a timer on the light to help with the “pollution” concern?


Motion by Lawrence, seconded by Boersma to direct staff to develop a plan and to
invite residents to the August meeting for discussion. Carried 5-0 (with the Mayor
voting yes)


Old Business:


3) Discussion & Recommendation of Building Use Policy: No discussion. Motion by
Lawrence seconded by Selsor to recommend to the Common Council to approve the
Building Use Policy as presented. Motion carried 5-0 (with the Mayor voting yes)


4) Discussion on Stormwater Maintenance for Retention Ponds & Greenways: Manthe
developed a Stormwater Maintenance Plan as requested by the committee at the June
meeting. Manthe stated that he researched using the following agencies and resources from
the WDNR, APWA, SWAPS, CVMIC and other groups.


When developing the plan Manthe found there were numerous approaches that could be used
such as:


Chemical Management Methods: Algaecides, Colored Dyes, Aluminum Sulfate – nutrient
inactivation (alum), Barley Straw (creates H2O2)


Mechanical Management Methods: Harvesting (cutters), Dredging


Physical Management Methods: Hand Raking, Aeration, Bottom Barriers







Biological Management Methods: Little Critters (weevil), Fish (grass carp), Bacteria
Augmentation


Manthe created a “General Maintenance Plan” which would cover the maintenance of all city
stormwater ponds and greenways. The following are his recommendations for the Eastwood
Development Retention Pond:


 Create a “No Mow” zone and leave a minimum of 5 feet buffer zone around pond to reduce
phosphorous and nitrogen’s from entering the pond. This will also discourage geese from
entering the pond.


 If any mowing occurs, it will be with our rough cut mower that is and has been set at 6
inches for the last 10 years.


 Provide routine maintenance around inlet & outlet pipes to remove woody vegetation and
litter.


 Monitor the pond for any invasive plants.
 Once the average depth of the permanent pool is 3.5 feet, dredging will occur. At this time,


the city may want to consider re-designing the pond if it will improve stormwater control.
 This is a city owned pond and is properly working as designed to control stormwater run off


and meets compliance. The city has no obligation to remove the algae (something that is
normal in all ponds, rivers, and lakes throughout the United States and is just a natural part
of mother nature), so if the Condo Association would like to go beyond the normal city
maintenance, I would recommend they pay the entire costs to apply any algaecides or other
methods to remove algae. If they decide to use chemicals, they will also be required to be
licensed and apply for a permit from the WDNR.


After discussion, Selsor also wanted to add the wording in the last bullet item to include keeping
the city informed. Boersma asked if a fountain would help in this area – of course there would
have to be access to electric services. He also had concerns about use of chemicals and doing 1/3
of the pond each time would then become never ending.


Lawrence asked about money that has been placed in the budget for maintenance and repairs to
ponds & greenways. Lawrence wanted to address the issues and solutions in the letter to
Alderperson Majewski from the Condo Assc. 1) Cattail removal – Manthe stated the contractor did
what they were instructed to do – cut plants at water level and remove. 2) The use of Cultrine –
not sure if this would be effective, concerns that it is a dangerous chemical and would get rid of
more than just the algae and ponds can only have a portion done at one time. The Cultrine
product costs $80.00 for 30 pounds in granular form. Items 3, 4 & 5 already addressed in
maintenance plan.


6) Muck Removal – Neal stated that this needs to be started now. The association has done a lot
of the footwork involved – including measurements of the pond and contacting companies for
pricing to do this type of work. One company would remove ¼ acre of muck for $5,000.00.
Questions asked were – what happens with the sediment that is pulled out of the pond, is the
bottom of the bond silt or a solid base, and is approval needed from the DNR.


Neal stated that the association was going to ask permission from Rosenbaum if the sediment
could be dumped onto his property in the woods or field area. This sediment would after months of
drying become dirt. Manthe stated that this sediment could have an unpleasant odor for a month
or so while drying and what if Rosenbaum does not give permission? The cost to haul this product
could be substantial.


Neal stated that in the cities 2015 budget there is $25,000 for Pond Maintenance / Repair
Greenways with nothing noted specifically for ponds.







Lawrence stated very strongly that this is a city problem that the city should be dealing with and not
be given to the condo association to deal with.


Selsor stated that these issues are just a glimpse of the future that will need to be dealt with. Also
commenting that after a year; where this sediment is dumped that invasive weeds will be growing
and that will become another issue.


Scheel commented that these problems are unique to this pond. Other ponds have issues, but not
like this.


After much discussion numerous motions were made by several committee members but none of
the motions were seconded.


Alderperson Lawrence left the meeting at 8:35 pm


Motioned by Majewski, seconded by Selsor to direct staff to contact Eastwood Condo
Association to help with input for the development of maintenance plan for the Eastwood
Estates stormwater pond. Motion carried 4-0 with the Mayor voting yes.


The condo association requested Scheel to attend if possible.


Motion by Majewski, seconded by Selsor to recommend to Common Council to approve the
City of Stoughton General Maintenance Plan for Stormwater Ponds & Greenways after the
following changes are made – remove the word dredging and 3.5 feet restriction and replace
with based on the individual characteristics or purpose of the pond. Motion carried 4-0 with
the Mayor voting yes.


New Business:


5) Approve June 15, 2015 Meeting Minutes: Motion by Selsor seconded by Boersma to
approve minutes. Motion carried 4-0. With the Mayor voting yes.


7) Future Agenda Items: Street Opening Permit Fees


Moved by Boersma seconded by Selsor to adjourn the meeting at 8:52 pm. Motion
carried 3-0. Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl, Admin. Asst 7/23/15







Public Works Committee
Tuesday, August 18, 2015 @ 6:00 PM
Hall of Fame Room @ City Hall – 381 E Main St


Members Present: Alderpersons Tom Majewski, Tom Selsor, Paul Lawrence, Sid Boersma and
Mayor Olson


Absent & Excused:


Staff: Street Superintendent Karl Manthe, and Street Department Secretary Vickie Erdahl


Guests: Kathleen Johnson, Charles Vervoot, Stephen Lawrence and Kevan Bard


Call to Order: Majewski called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm


1) Communications: Manthe stated that city staff is working with the school on a detour map
of the construction area for buses and parents to know what to do when school starts.


2) Activity Reports: Manthe reported that the seasonal help will be leaving in the next couple
of weeks and:


 Street crews continue to grind out tree stumps and fill with dirt, grass seed and straw
matting. Replacement trees in some of these locations will be completed this fall or next
spring.


 Street crews have been out spray patching streets throughout the city. Crews first focused
on West Main Street (Van Buren St to Hoel Ave) and now have moved onto other streets
throughout the city.


 Yard waste site has been very busy this year with plenty of rain and sunshine to help grass
grow. For the year, 862 (85 new permits for July) permits have been sold to city residents
and 135 (12 new permits for July) permits issued to Dunkirk Township resident.


 Like I had mentioned last month, still seeing residents placing brush out for collection. The
city provides no curbside brush collection again until October. If you see any neighbors or
friends, please let them know. Brush can be taken to the yard waste site at 1051 Collins
Road.


 Street Department has new maintenance plan for retention, detention ponds and
greenways in the city. With the new plan, you will see buffers of grass left around the
ponds to help filter sediment and nutrients from entering ponds and water ways. Some
areas will also see reduced mowing schedule. Crews will still monitor ponds and greenways
after large rain events for debris or washouts.


 Street crews started street painting the last week of July. Crews will paint crosswalks,
centerlines, parking stalls, curbs, and the other pavement markings that assist with turning.
Painting normally takes about 2 weeks if the weather cooperates.


 Contractors have started painting the traffic signal poles, trombone arms, and control
cabinets. The poles had faded to the point that some poles were white in color. Poles are
being painted federal highway green.


 Street crews completed the monthly city wide street sweeping. Crews also continue to
sweep downtown corridor and arterial streets every Friday mornings during summer
months.


 Administrative Assistant is busy keeping inventories current for cemetery, trees and signs,
processing invoices, tracking yardwaste permits, sales, and usage, computerizing
employee timesheets, and addressing customer inquiries.


 Supervisors have been working on 2016 budget items, construction projects and
inspections, and 5 year street construction and preventive maintenance schedule for CIP.







 Fleet Maintenance Manager continues to maintain city wide fleet to make sure it is available
for daily tasks. Fleet Manager has also been working on EMS, Police, and Fire Fleet
performing preventive maintenance.


 The Parks Department is in full swing and has been performing these daily tasks; park
cleanup, diamond prep and improvements, shelter cleaning, mowing and trimming parks
and city properties, playground inspections and repairs, placed manufactured wood chips in
playground areas, trail maintenance, and Troll Beach maintenance.


 Other routine tasks completed during the month include; dumping trash barrels downtown
and cemeteries, cleaning fleet and garage, check traffic signals, check flags downtown,
monitor water levels at Fourth Street Dam, garage safety inspections (fire extinguishers,
eye wash stations, exit lights, fall protection).


Old Business:


3) Update – Request from Stoughton Trailers to Install Street Light – Franklin St Parking
Lot: Manthe received emails from a couple of residents with comments for and against the
lighting being placed in the lot.


Majewski stated that this is a residential area and doesn’t want to see it flooded with lighting -
but just enough to be efficient. Manthe stated the light height would be around 20 ft and shine
85 ft from the property line. Questions asked: 1) who was paying for the cost of installation, 2)
do any the residents in the neighborhood utilize the parking lot and are there safety concerns.


A resident, Kathleen Johnson, stated the lighting is quite bright at night in the area especially
in the winter when the trees are bare. Ms Johnson stated that Nelson St was actually darker
and was more concerned with that path of travel. If the light is installed in parking lot, could
the light be projected down and be a softer light.


Lawrence stated that new commercial building now needs to submit a light plan for their
project and perhaps a light plan could be developed in this situation. Mayor Olson stated that
this is called photometric’s and the Planning Director Rodney Scheel should be contacted to
assist in developing a plan.


Motion by Lawrence, seconded by Boersma to recommend Planning Department staff
develop a photometric lighting plan for the Franklin St Parking Lot. Motion carried 5-0
with the Mayor voting yes.


4) Stormwater Maintenance Plan for Eastwood Development Retention Pond: Manthe
stated that Mayor and himself met with the Eastwood Condo Association and developed a
plan for the Eastwood Retention Pond.


Manthe also stated that the following maintenance was addressed – 1) cattails were removed
by a private company which the City paid for its services, 2) the Cutrine chemical were not
applied, 3) a mowing maintenance plan was put in place with additional mowing only upon
request, 4) other routine maintenance will be followed per the Maintenance Plan for Retention
Ponds & Greenways.


The Condo Assc. is reviewing muck removal contractors and will make the plans to hire a
contractor to vacuum the sediment. The companies would like to be able to dump the
sediment close to the site and there is limited space that the city owns otherwise the costs
increase significantly to haul the muck away. There will be a discussion with a private land
owner near the pond to get permission to dump or see if there is property in the near area to
haul away and find out what the hauling costs would be. This will be brought back to the
committee.







New Business:


5) Approve July 21, 2015 Meeting Minutes: Motion by Lawrence seconded by Boersma to
approve minutes. Motion carried 5-0. (Mayor voting yes)


6) Request from Stoughton Community Farmers Market to Relocate to an Alternate
Location: Kevan Bard discussed the site conflict and why the Market was requesting an
alternative space if necessary. A site proposed was Water St (north of main) – of course all
businesses would have to be contacted and agree. The current conflict is a onetime issue with
road construction near the location. Having several locations will help if there are
unforeseeable conflicts - of course the closer to downtown on Main Street will be the most
desirable location. Bard also discussed the request from the SCFM board members to seek a
multi-year agreement. A longer agreement is a good selling point to get more people to
participate in the market.


The committee feels that the market has not been in place long enough to make a decision on
a longer term commitment and would like the SCFM to come with a specific proposal to review
then revisit this issue after the market closes this year to evaluate what worked and what didn’t
work for them.


7) Recommendation and Approval to Increase Street Opening Permit Fees: Manthe stated
that costs and materials involved with the street work have increased and is requesting a slight
increase of $25.00 if work is done is the road. Motion by Lawrence, seconded by Selsor to
recommend to the Common Council to approve the $25.00 increase of the Street
Opening Permit Fees. Motion carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting yes.


8) Recommendation and Approval to Start Charging Fees for E-Waste: Manthe stated that
John’s Disposal, effective immediately, is charging a fee to dispose of the electronics. Manthe
reviewed the amount of electronics the street department had received and dumped. Manthe
calculated that a $10.00 fee per TV or Computer would cover the fees the city is being
charged. Other communities and businesses already have had fees in place for years and
these dumpster remaining in the city resolves residents having to drive a great distant to
dispose of and John’s charges the same amount to pick up at a residence if called.


Majewski stated that he was concerned that people will start dumping everywhere and stated
that people leave a lot of junk out on the public property near Petesville. Manthe stated that
residents sometimes use bulk pick up incorrectly and those people are notified.


Motion by Lawrence, seconded by Selsor to recommended to Common Council to
approve charging a fee of $10.00 to dispose of TV’s & Computers at the Street
Department. Motion carried 5-0 with the Mayor voting yes.


9) Review Stream Bank Maintenance Policy and Update of Current Maintenance Status:


There is no management plan for river bank vegetation.


10) Discussion on Land Programming of Public Land near the Yahara River:
Majewski has concerns with the Street Department storing spoil piles on land along and near
the Yahara River and that the programming of said land should be considered for recreational
or conservation purposes specifically….







Majewski would like to consider having the cemetery property used to support outdoor
recreation activities such as parking for the fishing pier and dam area, picnic area or open
space. There is also the concern of vehicle traffic on parkland.


Lawrence left the meeting at 7:15 pm


11) Discussion on Use of Native Vegetation on Public (Greenways, Right-of-Ways,
Detention/Retention Ponds, Drainage Ways, etc.) Majewski believes the City should
consider turning city open spaces along waterways, greenspace not used as parkland and
along trails be converted to conservation type management by the use of native plantings to
be guided by appropriate consultants. Majewski suggested that the City contact Naturally
Stoughton to gauge interest in participating thru adoption of an area….


12) Future Agenda Items: Ordinance for Retention/Detention Ponds, Franklin St Parking Lot


Moved by Selsor seconded by Boersma to adjourn the meeting at 7:30 pm. Motion
carried 5-0. Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl, Admin. Asst 8/19/15








Downtown Snow Removal Program Options


Problem Statement


Business owners are concerned that snow, when plowed to the curb line downtown, impedes the path


of customers parked on the street to get to the store front.


Recommended Action Items


- Establish boundaries for the downtown business corridor. (Noted in Orange Below)


- Staff proposes that sidewalks in the designated downtown corridor area will need to be cleared


24 hours after the end of a snow event. This is to encourage property owners to move snow


from their sidewalk to the curb line in a timely manner so that the snow can be picked up from


the downtown corridor the night after an event at midnight. We don’t want business owners to


push snow out to the curb line after we have already been through picking up the snow.


- Property owners will be responsible for clearing snow from the sidewalk to the curb line. Store


owners on the corner will still be responsible for clearing the sidewalk ramps as well. Staff will


make every effort, by straightening the plow, to not deposit snow on the ramps, but there will


always be some residual snow that will be left behind.







Downtown Snow Removal Options


Option A – Plow to the Curb Line (This is what we currently do)


During the snow event, city staff will plow to the curb line and property owners will remove snow from


their sidewalk to the curb line. The snow will then be collected, typically, the following night after the


end of a storm starting at midnight. During cleanup, crews will push the snow from the curb line using a


grader to the middle of the street. A large snow blower attached to a loader will then fill dump trucks


with the snow from the middle of the street.


Pros:


- Removes snow from the travel lanes efficiently and effectively.


- Property owners can push snow out to the curb line where it will be removed by city staff the


next night at midnight.


Cons:


- There is a wind row of snow along the gutter line where cars are parked. Patrons may have to


walk over the snow to get to the sidewalk.







Option B – Plow Snow to the Center


During the snow event, city staff, in coordination with Dane County, will plow snow to the center of Hwy


51 from Page St to the train tracks. Side streets in the downtown corridor will be plowed to the center


as well. The typical windrow will take up 4-8 feet of space in the middle of the road depending on the


severity of the snowfall. This will leave roughly 10 – 12 feet of dive lane on each side of the windrow for


the motoring public. The turn lanes will be unusable.


The snow will then be removed, typically, the following night after the end of a storm starting at


midnight. A large snow blower attached to a loader will then fill dump truck with the snow from the


middle of the street. Keep in mind, the grader will still need to come do a pass or two along the curb


line to collect any snow that property owner shoveled to the curb line and residual snow from plows.







Pros:


- The majority of the snow will be pushed to the middle reducing the amount of time it will take


to push snow to the middle during the clean-up phase.


Cons:


- Even though the majority of the snow will have been pushed to the center, there will still be


snow along the curb line from property owners shoveling the sidewalk and some residual snow


from snow plows.


- The turn lanes will be unusable


Recommendation


Staff recommends Option A as it will create the least amount of disruption to the motoring public and


will provide for the most efficient plowing operation. Option B will still allow snow to accumulate on the


curb line and will require staff to use the grader to move snow off the curb line to the middle.


























